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Board president, Jay Sollman, called the town meeting to order at 7:30pm. In attendance were Clerk-Treasurer Mallory Lowe, council members Ray Engler and Paul Freeman.  Maintenance Dept Liaison Cecil Poag was present and Attorney Jason Spindler was present.  District 4 council seat vacant.  
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to accept the minutes from last month. Motion passed 2-0 voice vote. Sollman abstained from voting. 
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to accept last month’s financial report.  Motion passed 2-0 voice vote. Sollman abstained from voting.
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to accept the accounts payable claims.  Motion passed 2-0 voice vote. Sollman abstained from voting.   
CLERK-TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Mallory Lowe advised that she completed and submitted our annual insurance audit on Dec 28th.  All went very well; the auditor finished our report and issued us a $334 worker’s comp refund.  Lowe noted that since its year end, she has been working on our town taxes.  Lowe calculated our 1099s for our contractors, submitted them, and mailed the 1099s out to our contractors.  Lowe stated she completed the 100R report of the town council’s payrates to the State as well as the ST-103 sales tax report, the 941 federal taxes, the 941 quarterly report and the state taxes.

Lowe completed all the town’s W2’s, which Darmstadt had 8 employees last year and mailed the W2’s to employees.  Lowe submitted the W3, the WH-1 and WH-3 town taxes to the state all before the deadlines.  

In the Utility Department:  In the sewer department, Lowe advised she had 21 sewer liens placed and recorded on residents’ properties.  Lowe noted they have now been submitted and added to spring property taxes.  Lowe advised she had about 4 properties change ownership since last month.  Lowe noted that previous council member, Ken Godeke, had a huge leak at his house over a month ago and asked for an adjustment on the sewer bill.  Aaron Enlow went out to investigate and he confirmed that the water leak was outside and did not enter the sewer system.  

In General Town Items:  Lowe advised that we received our first monthly state tax revenue settlement for 2023.  Each January the taxes revenues change based on our town's AV and population per each of the many tax revenues we receive. Some taxes are based on our AV and some on our population.  This tax revenue payment was MORE than last year, so that is good.  The breakdown of our state tax revenues were:

$379.50 
ATC is Alcohol & Tobacco Commission

$910.44
ABC is Alcohol Beverage Commission Liquor Gallonage

$3400.59
LRS is Local Road & Street 

$4968.50
MVH Distribution is Motor Vehicle Highway, which per new IC regulations by SBOA a couple years ago, clerk's must now split this revenue equally between the town's MVH and the new MVH Restricted Fund.  

Lowe stated that the Annual report is the largest project she is working on and will continue that.  

Lowe advised she has been working with Larry Tippin, our retired SBOA accountant on our assets for our annual depreciations for the asset management section on our annual report to make sure all is accurate. 
Lowe advised we received our monthly Local Income tax from the Vanderburgh County auditor’s office along with our public safety tax.  Our LIT tax last year was $9382.25 monthly, this year it has gone up slightly to $10,160.41 a month, which is good.  That gives us another $778.16 per month for the General Fund which will be $9337.92 annually. 

Lowe noted that we had a live Zoom meeting on Thursday Jan 12th with Todd Caldwell who is now with Baker Tilly.  Lowe stated she has worked with Todd for many years now when he was the director of the State Board of Accounts.  The meeting went very well, several Southern Indiana cities and towns council members and clerks attended from District 5.  

Lowe stated she spoke with Nomad for our Computer IT services and we have set up a meeting on Monday Feb 20th to go over the town’s systems. 

Lowe advised she attended the DLGF Gateway webinar Wednesday, Feb 8th which counted towards the required training credits for 2023. 

Lowe stated that the last full week of January she calculated, printed, and completed our sewer billing along with filling out our bulk mailing forms as usual.  She went to mail the sewer bills out on Jan 27th like normal and when she got to the post office, both the postmaster Brian and the front counter worker, LeeAnn, were not working that day and there was a sub.  The sub said she could not take any bulk mailings per the postmaster, Brian’s orders.  

Lowe called Diamond Valley and then down town Evansville post office headquarters about this.  The headquarters stated they have received several complaints over the years about the Inglefield postmaster and his work ethics.  Lowe stated that since our bulk mailing permit #30 is at the Inglefield post office that is where our bulk mail must be submitted.  However, Evansville headquarters stated they would be happy to take our account if we so choose.  Lowe stated that when she asked downtown post office about Inglefield’s 11:45am deadline for bulk mailings, Evansville said that, that time limit is against policy that bulk mailings are taken anytime of the day and that they would take them downtown anytime during business hours.  Lowe stated she usually must stay up till midnight the night before to prepare and enter any last-minute payments to have them up to date as possible and completed by 11:30am the next morning.  

The Postmaster, Brian returned the following week and the soonest Lowe was able to mail them out was on Jan 30th.  Lowe stated that later that afternoon Brian called to let her know he won’t mail them out unless she comes back in and gives him more money since he said the bulk mailing rates have now changed.  Lowe stated she went back down to the post office and he said we owed another $11.97 with the new rates, Lowe asked him why didn’t he give the correct amount due this morning, Lowe stated that Brian Oxley said that is not his problem that we should know when the bulk rate changes for permit imprinted bulk rates and that I needed to call Washington DC for rates.  

Lowe stated that she gave him the town credit card for the $11.97 but he could not run it through, he tried a couple times and finally said we could only pay cash on this transaction.  So, Lowe ended up paying with her own personal money to get the sewer utility bills out for the town.

Lowe stated that Evansville MPO sent us an email on Jan 25th and again on Feb 6th along with other agencies in the county to complete a survey so they can gather data for transportation planning and identify potential issues and the critical roadways in the county.  I forwarded these emails to maintenance, Cecil and all of council, the deadline for submissions was Friday, Feb 10th, I hope everyone completed it and submitted their survey on time.  As we have several culverts and guard rails in Darmstadt that are the responsibility of the county.  
Fire Dept Report 

Brandon Zimmer advised they did 7 calls in Darmstadt and had average response time of 4 minutes. 
Sheriff Report
Sheriff Noah Robinson advised there were 5 business checks, 7 neighborhood checks, 75 extra patrols around the Darmstadt Community.  Sheriff Robinson stated they had stopped 7 vehicles issued 1 speeding and 4 written warnings for speeding, there were no crashes in Darmstadt.  Sheriff Robinson stated that his office has partnered with Dwell Coffee to have a coffee with the sheriff event on Monday, March 20th starting at 7am. 
Residents Comments
Spindler advised that they will put a 2-minute limit on resident comments.  

Eric Gries asked if Mallory Lowe would be reimbursed for the money that she had to personally pay to get the town sewer utility bills mailed out.  Sollman asked Lowe if she had a receipt for the purchase and would reimburse herself.  Lowe stated that the SBOA tends to frown upon clerks being reimbursed even when it is the towns expense.  Lowe advised she has had to pay several things at work with her own money, for the town, over the last several years. 

Sollman stated lets have council make a motion so its in the records for the SBOA.  
Carol Schlumpf asked if there was a new sub-lease signed on the Old State Road land for 2023.  Lowe stated that there was a sub-lease with Mike Gries last year, but nothing new this year. Spindler replied that there were no new developments.  Schlumpf asked council if they could contact new residents to welcome them to town and let them know about the town, meetings and general information to help them settle into our community. 
Schlumpf also asked if the attorney could write a letter to correct the postmaster situation.  
Kate Potter, local business owner, Potter stated that he has been looking into what can be done about the postmaster.  

Potter advised that it may be nice to have a timeline to submit to the new boss of this postmaster and send it to Larry Bucshon.  Potter stated that she did confirm that this postmaster cannot make up his own bulk mailing deadline, that it should be accepted until 3pm.  Potter added that the postmaster is protected since he is a wounded warrior and does not have to work the counter or do much of anything else to still hold his position.
Angie Moers of 1918 Fleener Road, asked how the seat will be filled in her district.  Sollman stated that it is on the agenda tonight.  Moers asked if the council is going to fill the seat tonight with the only resident, Cecil Poag, that has come forward.   
Moers asked if Jay Sollman would still be able to serve once, he moves away from town in August to attend school in Bloomington.  Spindler stated it would be up to the council to pass a resolution.  Spindler stated that he would not be able to vote on the budget and some other items and he would be required to physically attend some of the meetings. 
Maintenance Dept Report  
Cecil Poag advised that they have had 38 locates and 28 service calls since the last meeting. Poag stated they have also inspected 32 pump stations and 10 septic tanks that keeps us within the IDEM guidelines.  Cecil Poag advised that the town got Brian Gross’ septic tank all figured out for him, dug around Brian’s tank and found out that his clean out was broke, so Darmstadt repaired it for him, installed an access point to the tank for him and had it pumped out at the town’s expense.  Poag noted the town will also seed and straw that area on Brian’s property where they did all the work for him, it as soon as it dries out enough to level it out.  
Poag advised they have patched a few potholes around town and called Metzger to give us a quote on repaving Fleener Road and Orchard Road if council decides to do any repaving this year.  
Poag noted that they have been working with MPO downtown on the road inventory to be ready for the next CCMG road repaving grant when council will allow us to participate in that grant again.  
Sollman asked if Fleener and Orchard are the only roads in need, Poag replied those are the two at the top of the list for now. 
Freeman noted to make sure to add the gravel on the side for the road bids with Metzger.  

Cecil Poag stated that we are expecting the pump trailer mid April.  Poag noted that we have 3 sump pump inspections remaining and the homeowners are just being billed $100 a month for non-compliance. 

Freeman made a motion to revise the sump pump non-compliance fee to an escalating $100 for first 6 months, $250 for months 7-12 and $500 per month after 12 months of non-compliance.  Engler seconded the motion.  Motion passed by 2-0 voice vote.  Sollman abstained from voting. 
Freeman thanked Cecil Poag for calling Vanderburgh County and having them replace the broken guard rail on Boonville-New Harmony Road so quickly. 

Poag stated there was some discussion about the barn on Darmstadt Road that may be illegally running a business out of the barn in an agriculturally zoned area.  

Old Business 

1.  ARPA (American Rescue Plan) Covid Grants Funds Allocation- Debbie Bennett-Stearsman  
Sollman stated that we are working on our next priorities on our list which were ADA and Brine Road application system.  Sollman noted he had met with Mallory Lowe and Cecil Poag to go over priorities. 
2.  Sewer Ordinance clarification of Municipal Responsibilities
Spindler read aloud the clarified sewer ordinance and noted the new diagram of exhibit A.  
Jason Spindler read “the image contains as follows on exhibit A which is a new image, provides the component parts delegated in this ordinance to either being the responsibility of the town or the responsibility of the consumer.  The town shall be responsible for repairs, maintenance, upkeep, and replacement, if necessary, of the one access riser and two outlets.  Additionally, the town shall bear the responsibility for the maintenance and upkeep of its sewer utility users’ septic tank, but shall not be responsible for repairs or replacement of the septic tank.  In furtherance of these obligations the town shall do the following: the town shall systematically inspect all properties using the town’s sewer utility according to the attached and incorporated schedule as marked as exhibit B.  The town shall inspect approximately 20% of all properties annually further at this rate the town expects to inspect 100% of all properties using the town’s sewer system within 5 years.  After all properties using the town’s sewer system are inspected, the town shall repeat the incorporated schedule which is exhibit B.  the town shall inspect all pump stations on an annal basis following the schedule on exhibit D which is attached and incorporated and it shall complete a report summarizing the inspection using the attached and incorporated exhibit C. 
The consumer shall be responsible for the following, any lines from the home to the septic tank and to the inlet, additionally the consumer shall be responsible for any replacement of the septic tank if and when needed and any internal components of that septic tank.”

Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to approve this ordinance clarification.  Sollman noted that this was not a change, just a clarification of the previous ordinance that was already in place.  Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote.
3. TV Parts Now Lawsuit Update

Spindler noted that we are in the discovery phase. Spindler noted there was a trial date set that has been vacated.  Spindler advised that he predicts there should be a trial date set in the third to fourth quarter of year.  Spindler noted that there should be depositions scheduled in the next 60 days or so. 
4. ADA Compliance / Coordinator

Sollman noted that we needed to appoint a new ADA compliance coordinator for 2023 and that he had discussed that with Mallory Lowe and she stated it needs to be a public council vote so Lowe can submit the official paperwork with our new replacement coordinator.  In the past, the ADA coordinator had been Paul Freeman.  
Engler made a motion seconded by Freeman to appoint Cecil Poag as our Darmstadt ADA Compliance Coordinator.  Cecil Poag accepted the position.  Motion passed by 2-0 voice vote.  Sollman abstained from voting. 
Poag stated that Harold Grossman has a person who does ADA work and will give us a free quote for any changes required to our town hall and maintenance building.  
Engler made a motion seconded by Freeman to accept Harold Grossman’s offer to have a free quote completed for Darmstadt so we can meet the ADA requirements.  Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote. 
5. Solid Waste Board seat

Sollman stated we have a seat that needs to be filled by a council member and asked if any current council members. Lowe noted that solid waste board position is traditionally filled by the board president.  There are about 7 meetings a year, usually on a Wednesday at 2:30pm and it has to be a town council member to fill the solid waste board seat.  Sollman stated he would have a conflict with his work schedule.  Issue was tabled. 
6. Fire Territory Board seat
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to nominate Eric Gries to the Fire Territory Board to represent Darmstadt.  Eric Gries accepted the nomination.  Freeman stated he will contact current fire territory board member Steve Kahre to let him know that a full-time town resident will be taking the seat on the fire territory board.    
New Business

1.  Internal Controls Training

Sollman stated that the internal controls training is required by all elected officials and needs to be completed.  Mallory Lowe stated that the requirements can be found at www.in.gov/sboa 
2.  Driveway Culvert Permit and proposed fee

Poag stated he would like to put a $100 culver permit fee on new culverts being installed and then after inspection to approve that culvert was installed properly and by town requirements then the $100 would be refunded.  
Engler made a motion to approve that permit, seconded by Freeman.  Freeman stated he is opposed to the refund, he stated that if there is a fee it should stay in place and not be refunded.  Issue was tabled.  
3.  Old State Road Bond- Project Balance to use $10,140.15

Lowe advised that Mark Hudson at BOK Financial has reminded us several times that we need to spend this money on the property that has been sitting in the project account since the bond was created.  Council discussed.  

Engler made a motion to use the money for appraisals on the property.  Freeman seconded the motion.  Council further discussed.  Issue was tabled. 
4.  Vacant Council Seat – District 4 
Sollman stated there were concerns raised to him about the process.  Sollman advised that he wrote a letter that he would like to distribute to residents in district 4 to broaden the pool of people getting involved in town government.  Sollman stated we have one person who had already stepped forward to take the seat and that if he gets no other involvement, he will accept our current resident who has volunteered.  

Sollman stated that he will continue on his project and send the letters out and appoint the seat before the 30-day deadline which is March 11th. 

Sollman advised that they are scheduling an executive session on Thursday March 2nd at 6:30pm to interview prospective prospects to fill the seat and then have a special session the same evening at 7:30pm to vote to fill the seat.  
Attorney comments

No further comments
Board Member comments
Engler made motion, seconded by Freeman to reimburse Mallory Lowe for the personal money she paid at the post office.  Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote 
Meeting adjourned at 8:28pm
Attest:

Mallory Lowe

Clerk-Treasurer
